



WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY
FACULTY SENATE
Regular Meeting, 21 January 2014, 4:00 p.m.
Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S

SENATORS PRESENT: J. Baylor, S. Bennett, L. Brice, G. Cabedo-Timmons, M. Carncross, S. Cordes, A. Hyde, G. Jorgensen, I. Lauer, M. Maskarinec, B. McCrary, K. Myers, B. Polley, J. Rabchuk, S. Rock, S. Romano, M. Siddiqi A. Silberer, M. Singh, R. Thurman, T. Westerhold
Ex-officio: Ken Hawkinson, Provost; Tej Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: J. Choi, J. Myers  

GUESTS: Dale Adkins, Andy Borst, Bradley Dilger, Jessica Harriger, Angela Lynn, Moises Molina, Kathy Neumann, Nancy Parsons, Roger Runquist, Diane Sandage, Ron Williams

I. Consideration of Minutes

A. 19 November 2013

MINUTES APPROVED AS DISTRIBUTED

II. Announcements

A. Approvals from the President and Provost

1. Approvals from the President

a) Financial Aid Compliance Proposal establishing two new “F” grades (FN and FW)
b) Definition of a Unit of Credit

2. Approvals from the Provost

a) Requests for New Courses

(1) HIST 380, The Great War, 3 s.h.
(2) MATH 483, Biomathematics, 3 s.h.

b) Requests for Changes of Majors

(1) Health Services Management
(2) Public Health

B. Provost’s Report 

Provost Hawkinson told senators that he is pleased to report significant increases in Western’s retention rates and the performance of students in the classroom, as well as other data that measures success. The freshman retention rate from fall semester to spring semester improved from 82 percent last year to over 90 percent this year. He pointed out that the University brought in 100 fewer freshmen in fall 2013 than the previous year, but the current freshman class is actually larger than last year’s at the same time because of the improvement in retention. Provost Hawkinson attributed the good news to the culmination of actions undertaken in the Building Connections mentoring program, the revised UNIV 100 class and FYE program, the change to Western’s academic profile, and efforts in Advising and Student Services as well as in classrooms. Provost Hawkinson predicted that if the trend in retention continues, the University could see an increase from its current overall retention rate of 63 percent up to nearly 70 percent next year, which would represent a significant increase.

Provost Hawkinson informed senators that the percentage of first-time freshmen in good academic standing after their first semester increased from 70 percent last year to 78 percent this past fall. There are 159 fewer students on probation, a drop of nearly 30 percent. Suspensions decreased by nearly 43 percent in the fall, and the Provost has been informed that there has been a significant decrease in students being referred to the Judicial Board this year. The OAS retention rate has risen to 86 percent for freshmen. Provost Hawkinson reported that freshmen who met with their Building Connections mentors were 91 percent more likely to return for the spring semester. He added that a renewed emphasis on community development with the University’s Housing and Dining Program resulted in 93 percent of freshmen returning to residence halls for the second semester this spring compared to 80 percent last year. He stated that normally only 50 percent of veterans accepted into WIU enroll, but this year 70 percent of those accepted actually enrolled. Increases have also been reported for the international student population and Western’s English as a Second Language program (WESL). Provost Hawkinson reiterated his message from the faculty assembly that WIU cannot solely cut its way out of the current budget crisis; the University must also grow its way out by attracting more qualified students and retaining them. He stated that the figures make him feel confident that the University is making the right decisions, and he believes that if WIU remains committed to quality programs and focuses on all aspects of student success, improvements in retention will continue to follow. Provost Hawkinson expressed his thanks to Vice President for Student Services Gary Biller, Director of Admissions Andy Borst, and the administrators, faculty, and staff in Academic Affairs who have contributed to the University’s success. 

Provost Hawkinson announced that Julianna Goodman, an English and Journalism major and a mentor in the Centennial Honors College, is the first WIU student to make it to the final round of the Jack Kent Cook competition, one of the nation’s most coveted and prestigious post-baccalaureate scholarships with an award of up to $50,000 for graduate school for the individual selected. Provost Hawkinson stated that Western is making exceptional progress in encouraging its students to apply for prestigious scholarships and has seen several individuals receive Fulbright awards in recent years. He applauds the Honors College and the Department of English and Journalism for their support of Ms. Goodman as she enters the competition for the final round of the Cook scholarship.

Provost Hawkinson informed senators that the University continues to face challenges with its budget, as will be detailed by President Thomas and the Vice Presidents in a town hall presentation to the Western community on Thursday, January 23 at 3:30 in the Heritage Rooms with a connection to Quad Cities Riverfront Rooms 103 and 104. The state of Illinois owes the University $40.5 million, and WIU will see further cuts to its budget next year. 

A celebration of the life of Martin Luther King, Jr. will be held Wednesday, January 22, in the Multicultural Center.

Senator Romano told Provost Hawkinson that while she appreciated the announcement of the sexual assault that occurred off campus and the list at the bottom of the announcement with reminders such as utilizing the Go West bus service or the OPS escort service, she believes the information could be more effectively presented. She noted that information about the escort service is not widely available and suggested that this be sent out as a Telestars message that would provide a contact number and greater information about this service. Senator Romano noted that date rape is the most common type of sexual assault, so specific information should be provided about that situation specifically rather than just a list of possible preventative measures. She believes that students would be better able to use the information if it were more clearly defined. Provost Hawinson promised to pass along Senator Romano’s suggestions to those who are more directly involved in distributing this information. He noted that Student Services and residence hall staffs are very involved in trying to make sure that Western’s students are well informed. He added that the UNIV 100 class includes a unit on safety. Provost Hawkinson believes that the OPS escort service is one of the best services offered on the Macomb campus and it is not utilized as much as it should be, so he will make sure that additional information is made available specifically about that service as well as about date rape.

C. Student Government Association (SGA) Report – None 

D. Other Announcements 

1. Reapportionment 

The results of the biennial reapportionment were distributed to senators. One senator is assigned for every 40 full-time faculty members in each college.

2. One petition was received for a vacant seat on the University Personnel Committee for the College of Education and Human Services. Gale Mericle, Law Enforcement and Justice Administration, will fill that seat for spring semester 2014 only.

3. Election notices will be sent to department chairs and deans for posting and will be posted on the Faculty Senate website next week. Seats to be filled include three from Fine Arts and Communication, two from Business and Technology, and two from Education and Human Services.

4. The deadline for the next round of the Illinois Board of Higher Education Faculty Fellows Program has been set for March 3. Further information on the IBHE Faculty Fellows Program can be found at http://www.ibhe.org/Fellows/facultyFellows.htm.

III. Reports of Committees and Councils

A. Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction (CCPI)

1. Curricular Requests from the School of Music

a) Request for New Course

(1) MUS 158, Observation of Music Therapy, 3 s.h.

NEW COURSE APPROVED

b) Request for Change of Option

(1) Music Therapy

CHANGE OF OPTION APPROVED

B. Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards 
(Jessica Harriger, Chair)

1. Rejection of Proposal to Remove the 20-Hour Grade Replacement Limit 

Chairperson Rock explained that the Executive Committee asked CAGAS to consider a request from the Registrar to eliminate the number of hours that students can take for grade replacement. CAGAS unanimously rejected that proposal with one abstention.

Chairperson Rock asked Dr. Harriger if there is a new policy at Western whereby students who flunk out of the University can return after a period of time with their previous academic standing wiped out. He also asked how much time can pass before students can return under this policy. Dr. Harriger replied that three years must pass, but when students return their previous academic record is not cleared; their new coursework does not replace their major GPA but only replaces their cumulative GPA.

SENATOR POLLEY OBJECTED TO THE REPORT

VOTE TO RESTORE THE CAGAS REPORT TO THE AGENDA FOR FURTHER CONSIDERATION 17 YES – 0 NO – 4 AB

Chairperson Rock stated that formerly he had assumed that students reaching the 20-hour grade replacement would be some of Western’s poorest performing students who are misusing the system, but he now gets the impression that this is not accurate. He asked the Registrar to address the kinds of students who are currently affected by the 20-hour rule. Registrar Angela Lynn responded that since the report was presented to CAGAS in November, she has pulled together additional data about students who have gone over or are in danger of going over the 20-hour limit. She related that 20 WIU students have now reached or gone over the 20-hour grade replacement limit so the classes they are retaking will not count toward their GPA or the Registrar’s office will need to adopt a method of averaging that was performed prior to the current grade replacement policy. Of the 20, the Registrar stated that about half are in Business or Education, two programs where students must receive grades of C or better in order to progress toward internships or student teaching, where C- grades are not acceptable. Three of the 20 have GPAs below 2.0, and one has been dismissed from the University; students must meet the requirements of their academic programs and continue to improve their GPAs after grade replacement, and if they don’t meet these expectations they are removed from the University. Of the remaining 16 students, 12 have GPAs between 2.0 and 2.49 and four have GPAs between 2.5 and 2.99. One student with above a 3.0 GPA who had reached the grade replacement limit has now graduated; Dr. Lynn stated that this student struggled when first coming to WIU, left for the military, then returned and got mostly As her junior/senior years while replacing the poorer grades from classes taken her first time at WIU. Dr. Lynn summarized that most of the students have an acceptable cumulative GPA but need to improve their major GPAs.

Dr. Lynn related that the grade replacement policy was originally created to help freshmen who struggle with the transition to college and who might repeat a class with the concept of course mastery. She stated that while some of that intention has occurred, the majority of students who utilize grade replacement have not had an entirely bad semester but rather need to improve their major GPAs or have a couple of courses within their majors with which they have struggled. Dr. Lynn related that advisors are wondering if they need to tell students to budget the courses for which they utilize grade replacement for fear of reaching the 20-hour limit, or whether to advise them not to repeat Gen Ed courses and save the grade replacement hours in case they are needed for their majors. Dr. Lynn informed senators that CAGAS today received its first appeal from a student wanting to go over the 20-hour limit; she expects that more appeals may be received from students who are juniors or seniors, have invested a lot of time and money in their educations, and want to finish what they came to Western to accomplish. Dr. Lynn pointed out that WIU is different than other institutions with grade replacement which do not have limits; she stated that at the time the policy was established she did not think that difference was important, but now she can see that it is.

Senator Rabchuk does not think the 20-hour limit is necessary, and he would like to see CAGAS consider the possibility of removing it, but he believes the restriction on the number of times courses can be taken should be maintained because that limit is more relevant for maintaining integrity. Senator Siddiqi asked why CAGAS denied the request to remove the grade replacement limit. Dr. Harriger replied that most CAGAS members were not strongly opposed to removing the limit but they did not feel such a change was warranted and some members were concerned about the overuse of grade replacement. She added that the information Dr. Lynn presented today was not available at the CAGAS meeting, but the members did not feel the need to remove the limit. Senator Maskarinec asked if, given the additional information presented at today’s meeting, CAGAS would entertain a motion to reconsider their decision. Dr. Harriger replied that more information is always better, but she could not predict whether CAGAS’s decision would change. Chairperson Rock informed senators that they can decide to send the report back to CAGAS or make a decision on the floor. He noted that it is not unprecedented for Faculty Senate to make a decision that does not agree with the recommendation of one of its councils after benefitting from that council’s deliberations. Dr. Lynn does not believe CAGAS would change its vote based upon the comments that were made by specific members at its November 14 meeting. She does not think that CAGAS will see that there is sufficient cause or reason for removing the limit. 

Senator Siddiqi suggested that Faculty Senate recommend that students obtain special permission from the chairs and deans of their colleges if they wish to go over the 20-hour limit. He noted that the policy as it stands restricts students’ choices and affects the way they choose courses. Senator Romano asked if students might be misled by the ability to repeat courses into thinking that they will improve their GPAs and graduate, noting that this does not seem to be a very successful route to pursue. Dr. Lynn responded that 80 percent of students repeat less than 6 s.h. of classes, and she believes this benefits these students because the majority earn a better grade.

Senator Cordes expressed concerns about students needing to retake fundamental courses in a program. He noted that he would not want to hire a lawyer who had needed seven tries before passing the bar exam. Senator Cordes stated that some elective courses could be repeated and mastered, but he believes that if students are not passing courses on their third attempts they are not doing something correctly – either they are not applying themselves or they are not qualified to do the work. He expressed agreement with Senator Rabchuk regarding limits on the number of times students can retake a course because retaking a course three times is not effective and might not translate well in the real world. Chairperson Rock pointed out that there is no question of changing the limit on the amount of times that students can retake a specific course; a single course can only be repeated twice, and that is not changing.

Senator Myers asked if students will be able to obtain exceptions to the 20-hour limit from CAGAS. Dr. Harriger replied that the request for appeal received today will be the first one that CAGAS will hear. She said the student would have to put together a compelling appeal for CAGAS to overwrite the policy, and she does not know which way such an appeal would go. Senator Myers asked if there are enough students that might have to appeal that it would be problematic for CAGAS to have to hear them individually. Dr. Lynn replied that it may not be a big issue for just 20 students, and perhaps not all of them will appeal. She thinks the larger problem is the planning expectation and the confusion among advisors as to what will happens if students reach their limits, and that answer is different for each student and each situation.

Senator Lauer reported that he was on CAGAS when the grade replacement policy was first being considered, and he thinks that the establishment of the 20-hour limit was completely arbitrary. He stated that CAGAS members at the time wanted some limit, but he does not recall any rationale for establishing it at 20 s.h., which is not even divisible by 3 s.h., the amount of most classes. Senator Lauer stated that in general he is opposed to the CAGAS report denying removal of the 20-hour limit, but he also is reluctant to vote against CAGAS on the Senate floor. He is unaware if CAGAS’s thinking was that their council should hear appeals to go over the limit. Senator Lauer does not think it is wise for Faculty Senate to reject the report out of hand and without some kind of dialogue with CAGAS. He would be more in favor of returning the report to CAGAS and asking them to provide some sort of rationale for their decision.

Senator Rabchuk noted that, although students could appeal to CAGAS to go beyond the 20-hour limit, if the limit does not have serve an important purpose or have a good rationale, then it is not needed, and it would make the policy easier and clearer to have it removed. He agrees that probably the best route to take, if the Senate feels that it needs a clearer rationale as to why the request was rejected, is to send the report back to CAGAS and perhaps include a statement of support from Faculty Senate to removal of the limit. He would prefer not to make the decision on the Senate floor but to send it back with a sense of support for the removal and a request for clarification of CAGAS’s denial.

Senator Maskarinec stated that there was originally a rationale for establishing 20 s.h. as the limit for grade replacement. He related that there was discussion about repeating five courses/15 s.h. or six courses/18 s.h., but it was pointed out that there are 4 s.h. classes on campus which would not fit this scenario; the decision was made to set the limit at 20 rather than 21 because 21 s.h. would mean a student could replace seven 3 s.h. courses, which seemed too many. He noted that a 20-hour limit means that 15 to 16 percent of total hours could be repeated. Senator Maskarinec stated that he would like to hear more arguments in favor of removing the limit, but at some point such discussion must be cut off. He recalled that Senator Cordes said that he would not want to hire a lawyer who had not passed the bar exam after seven attempts, but he wonders if the exam was broken down into seven areas and a student had retaken each area for a second attempt if he would then hire that person, and Senator Maskarinec is unable to answer that question. He noted that Computer Sciences is broken down into six areas, and he is not sure whether he would feel comfortable saying that a student who had flunked those courses the first time and retook them is a qualified computer scientist.

Senator Polley agreed that Senator Maskarinec makes some good points about the total number of hours for grade replacement. He recalls discussions on CAGAS and one while on the committee that originally recommended a grade replacement policy that accord with this rationale. Senator Polley stated that while he is not opposed to sending the report back to CAGAS, the examples that were provided by the Registrar were pretty compelling. He does not believe that students are abusing the policy, and he is not sure whether asking students to appeal to CAGAS is the best route because there can be problems with consistency from one semester to the next and from year to year. Senator Polley stated that he has thought carefully about the 20-hour limit and would be in favor of eliminating it because it seems to be somewhat arbitrary, the examples provided by the Registrar are convincing, he does not think that the policy is being abused, and he does not know what the appropriate mechanism would be for students needing permission to go beyond the limit.

Senator Siddiqi observed that there appears to be general support on the Senate floor for the Registrar’s proposal, but there also seems to be a desire to send the report back to CAGAS.

Motion: To send the request by the Registrar to remove the 20-hour limit on grade replacement back to CAGAS for reconsideration, and to ask CAGAS to bring back to the Senate their decision including the rationale for refusing or accepting the request (Siddiqi/Brice)

MOTION APPROVED 15 YES – 3 NO – 2 AB

C. Council on General Education
(Diane Sandage, Chair)

1. Proposed Draft Request Form for Significant Changes in General Education Course Assessment Plans

Dr. Sandage presented the Council on General Education’s new request form to be used for significant changes in Gen Ed course assessment plans. Dr. Sandage explained that when departments want a course approved for General Education credit, they must now submit an assessment plan at the same time for approval. The new form is intended to help the Council address a gap that they noticed in their ability to track changes made to the assessment plans already approved. She stated that the form should be used when departments wish to make any significant changes in their plan of instruction or methodology or if they wish to change one or two of the Gen Ed goals which are to be assessed. She added that use of the form will close a loophole and allow the Council a way to track what plans are in place. 

Senator Rabchuk asked if the sequence to follow includes presenting a new course to the Council, which approves the course based upon its proposed syllabus; then, if the syllabus is revised and the department decides that assessment should be done differently, this form would be submitted. Dr. Sandage affirmed this is correct. She stated that the information is important because CGE is supposed to report on assessment to the Provost’s office, and that information is conveyed to the Board of Higher Education. She stated the new form represents a simple and direct way to track assessment changes to approved plans. 

Senator Cordes asked if the form can be used to change Gen Ed goals; Dr. Sandage replied that it could be used for any significant changes, which could include changes to a goal. Senator Cordes asked if the form allows for only the assessment technique to be changed if a faculty member wants to retain the same learning outcomes; Dr. Sandage replied that this would be allowable. Senator Rabchuk asked what represents a significant change. Dr. Sandage replied that faculty and departments will be encouraged to only bring the form forward if there is a noticeable change in how assessment plans are to be administered, such as if the assessment plan as it was originally established is no longer a good fit for the present instructor. They might also submit the form if they wish to change the goals they wish to use, if they wish to change the instruction or if they find the course is being taught differently than originally established. She said that if someone brings forth a change they wish to make to a Gen Ed course and CGE considers that it is a minor change, that person will be told they do not need to go through the process. She stressed that the form is only for significant changes so that CGE can track assessment properly. She hopes the form will encourage faculty and departments to take assessment seriously.

Senator Cordes asked if the only items considered to be significant are Gen Ed goals 1-6, learning outcomes, and measurement of learning outcomes; Dr. Sandage confirmed this. Senator Cordes stated that he is not sure the proposed form expresses this very cogently; it does not clearly indicate what is being changed and exhibits a lack of parallelism. He suggested that the first page include check-off boxes so that it can clearly be seen whether it is the learning outcomes, goals, or measurements that are being changed; currently, there is no question included regarding whether the measurement outcomes are being changed. Senator Cordes would like to clearly see what the current goals are and whether they are to be changed, and the same formula followed with learning outcomes and measurements. Dr. Sandage remarked that persons submitting the form are also supposed to submit their entire assessment plan. She added that the form went through three revisions at CGE; the Council felt that if there was too much included on the form, individuals might be dissuaded from submitting their changes. Chairperson Rock suggested that Faculty Senate might be able to endorse the form with the understanding that CGE will take into account the suggestions made by Senator Cordes and consider adding those to the first page. He asked if CGE would be comfortable with that. Dr. Sandage replied that the Council was trying to keep the form simple, but she also believes that Senator Cordes makes some good points. 

Senator Rabchuk clarified that Faculty Senate would not need to see the form again after the final revisions by CGE; Chairperson Rock agreed that Faculty Senate, if there are no objections, would approve the concept and let CGE work out any further changes based on input received at the current meeting.

NO OBJECTIONS

Dr. Sandage stated that it is her understanding that when departments submit the change in assessment form, it would not need to be seen by or approved by Faculty Senate but could just be reported out by CGE in its annual report. Chairperson Rock confirmed that this is correct.

D. Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance (CPPP)
(Jim Rabchuk, Chair)

1. Draft 2013-2014 Evaluation Documents

Provost Hawkinson and members of his staff left the meeting during the discussion of the evaluation documents. Senator Rabchuk reminded senators that a request was received last year from the Board of Trustees to change the survey instrument from evaluating the President for his performance during the previous year to an evaluation of the current year’s performance. The BOT utilizes the results of the Senate’s survey in its yearly review of the President. CPPP decided that for the sake of consistency it would be best to change the timeframe for the Provost’s evaluation as well. The results of the Provost’s evaluation go only to the President and Provost, not to the BOT.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Senator Rabchuk related that the Committee has changed the section in which respondents are asked to rank the goals set by the President and Provost; respondents will now be asked, first of all, to rank the goals in relation to importance to themselves in order for the Committee to get a sense of perspective on what respondents feel are the issues of most importance. The document will also include a synopsis from the President and Provost on how they feel they have worked to accomplish those goals. Senator Rabchuk stated that it was suggested that the survey include a link to the University mission statement in order to help put the evaluation in context, so this has been added. 

The final change to the survey this year is that “no opinion” and “no answer” responses have been consolidated into one “no response” option because last year the Committee was uncertain how to distinguish between those two choices. Senator Polley noted that previously the “no answer” choice was used when respondents skipped an answer. Senator Cordes asked why respondents should not simply be allowed to skip a question rather than require them to check “no response” because it will not mean anything as a data point. Senator Rabchuk responded that choosing “no response” is a way to allow respondents to skip a question; “no response” allows for pass-through because all questions must have some answer. Senator Lauer suggested that there be additional spaces between the ranks 1-5 and the “no response” choice because faculty who are hurrying may intend to click the highest ranking on the right but inadvertently choose the “no response” box, which is the choice farthest to the right. 

Chairperson Rock asked about the timeframe for the survey. Senator Rabchuk responded that last year surveys were distributed the first week of February, but he would like to see them distributed a week earlier this year. 

Senator Singh observed that faculty may have no interaction with some of realms of the survey, and there may be a better way of capturing that than by choosing “no response.” He noted that new faculty may not have the depth of exposure to feel they can evaluate some aspects of the President’s and Provost’s duties. He believes qualifying this response can make a lot of difference to the survey’s results. Senator Rabchuk questioned how to distinguish between the two types of “no response” answers and how the data would be used. In certain sections of the survey results last year, he thought it was very clear that many people felt they were unable to respond given the numbers who ranked 1-5 versus “no opinion” or “no answer.”

Senator Lauer remarked that he felt unable to respond to questions about the Quad Cities campuses. He thinks the ability to indicate that respondents don’t have enough information or exposure to answer a question may provide the President and Provost with a sense that they need to tout their work in certain areas a little more if they feel that those accomplishments are important; more specific answers than “no response” might provide the administrators with a message that they need to modify their communication about certain goals. Senator Rabchuk agreed that the survey instrument is designed to allow arguments to be made to the President or Provost about areas that might need to be addressed. Senator Lauer remarked that if there was a way to make this response clearer, the President and Provost could read the results for themselves and not have to have them interpreted. 

Senator Polley recalled that there did not seem to be a lot of “no answer” or “no opinion” responses in last year’s survey; Senator Rabchuk stated that there were approximately 70, or about half of the responses, for certain questions, such as those concerning student affairs or the QC campus. Senator Cordes added that respondents sometimes commented in the open-ended sections of the survey that they did not have enough information to evaluate certain questions. He believes that the Senate needs to ask what it wants to learn from the survey; in the case of respondents on the Macomb campus not feeling they are well enough informed to answer questions about instruction in the Quad Cities, that information would not add anything to what is already known. Parliamentarian Kaul suggested that, rather than “no response,” the choices could be “cannot evaluate” and “do not wish to evaluate,” which would distinguish between the two reasons for an answer of “no response.” 

Senator Singh observed that the ability to distinguish between the two reasons for “no response” would add to the completeness of the survey. He noted that if out of 100 respondents to a question, 60 ranked the answer 1-5 and 30 of the remaining did not have the ability to respond, then the individuals who did not have enough information to respond can be eliminated because they should not be in the pool that this question is targeting, which would reduce the N size to 70. He stated that the catch-all “no response” does not indicate whether the choice was made not to respond because of a distrust of privacy issues, an inability to fully voice an opinion in a professional language, or because the respondent does not function in the domain that he/she is being asked to evaluate. 

Senator Rabchuk noted that 33 percent of faculty participated in last year’s survey, and the best rate of participation achieved in any year was 40 percent; in light of this, he is not sure of the importance of N. Senator Singh predicted that if the Committee could reassure the pool that the survey is truly private, the participation numbers would increase. He believes an informational email detailing the parameters of the instrument, who will be working with the data, and how it is being collected will help. He thinks participation should be well above 30 to 40 percent, and such an email would alleviate some of the concerns of faculty, particularly of untenured faculty who may be concerned about repercussions. Senator Singh believes that every effort needs to be made to reassure faculty that the survey is truly private and confidential. 

Senator Romano noted that there is one question on the survey that is specific to the Quad Cities. She asked if there are certain assumptions about that question and why it is being asked. Question #20 asks “Regarding the Quad Cities academic programs, the Provost provides leadership in (1) planning, (2) developing, (3) implementing, and (4) assessing.” Dr. Romano asked Quad Cities representative Senator Hyde how she feels about a question specifically addressing academic programs in the Quad Cities. Senator Hyde responded that she recognizes the oddity of one Quad Cities question, but some respondents believe that support for the Quad Cities is very important, and this question allows individuals to reflect on those academic programs. Senator Hyde has spoken with some faculty who fear they will be “outed” by their responses to this question, but she personally does not mind the question because she otherwise has very little information with which to evaluate the Provost and President, which may be true for a lot of Quad Cities faculty. She would like to see more questions about the Quad Cities campus. 

Senator Romano expressed a concern about making this question available for answer by faculty who may not be based in or teach at one of WIU’S Quad Cities locations. Senator Hyde thinks this is fine because Quad Cities faculty also answer all of the other questions on the survey, some of which are specific to the Macomb campus. She stated that if this is a serious concern, some thought should be given to developing different surveys for Macomb and Quad Cities faculty. Senator Romano suggested that another option would be to have general questions throughout the survey and no questions regarding a specific location. 

Parliamentarian Kaul suggested that a parallel question specific to the Macomb campus could be added for Question #20; another option might be to simply ask whether the Provost provides balance in terms of resources and leadership in the Quad Cities and Macomb. He noted that while faculty may not have specific information about the kind of leadership the Provost provides at a location at which they do not teach, faculty might be able to provide judgment about the balance between the two locations. Senator Siddiqi noted that a faculty member in Macomb might well be able to answer a question specific to the Quad Cities because many departments have a faculty presence in the Quad Cities and are aware of how much the administration does or does not support the department’s requests regarding that area. He does not think the question should be limited to those faculty who live in the Quad Cities. Senator Lauer agreed that it is important for Macomb faculty to be able to provide input into the Quad Cities-specific question.

Senator Siddiqi noted that a 33 percent response rate to the survey may also indicate that faculty do not have time to fill out the survey or any interest in completing it. He thinks that a question regarding balance between the Macomb and Quad Cities campuses would be a fairly complicated question for faculty to answer; respondents would have to know a lot about the amount of resources spent by the administration on development of academic programs in the Quad Cities and Macomb to know whether the Provost deals with both in a fair and balanced way. 

Senator Cordes noted that every question, except for #20, would be of importance to faculty regardless of where they are located. He would like to see a parallel Question #21 asking the same questions specifically for the Macomb campus. He stated that the question originated because there are very distinct programs in the Quad Cities, but he thinks it would be a good idea to look at programs at both locations. Chairperson Rock suggested that the CPPP could be asked to think about some of the questions that have been brought up on the floor and to make changes if they believe they are necessary, and he is quite comfortable deferring to the Committee to make those decisions. Senator Rabchuk responded that the CPPP will gladly handle this. He expressed a desire to get a clear sense regarding Question #20: whether there are concerns that this question unnecessarily distinguishes between the Quad Cities and Macomb campuses or whether the concern is that non-Quad Cities faculty are being offered the opportunity to evaluate the Provost’s support of Quad Cities academic programs. Senator Romano responded that she was concerned about the clarity of the question, who would be answering it, and what it means if faculty from different campuses answer it quite differently because of their respective positions. Senator Rabchuk observed that the number of faculty answering the Quad Cities-specific question with a 1-5 ranking last year was significantly low, so a number of faculty self-selected not to respond, although he doesn’t know who those faculty were. Senator Polley pointed out that one survey question asks respondents if they are primarily based on the Macomb or on the Quad Cities campus, so responses could be separated based on that information. He said that while the responses were separated out last year, there was no statistical difference so they were not included in the report. Senator Romano reiterated that other questions on the survey are not specific to a campus, but Senator Cordes noted that Quad Cities faculty are allowed to answer questions that might be specific to the Macomb campus. Senator Rabchuk asked Senator Romano if she has a suggestion to address her concerns; Senator Romano responded that she likes the suggestion made by Senator Cordes to add a parallel Question 21 regarding the Macomb campus. 

IV. Old Business – None

V. New Business – None

Motion: To adjourn (Brice)

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:29 p.m.  

					Jim Rabchuk, Senate Secretary

					Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary



